
Faculty Senate

Friday, April 14, 2006

Greenhaw Technical Arts Building, Room 130
Members Present: Anderson, Pat;  Baker, Sandra Lee; Barton, Richard;  Bentley, Susanne; Bolinder, Dale;  Borino, Dick; Byrnes, Julie; Chaffin, Amy; Charlebois, Wendy;  Crum, Tawny;  Daniels, Frank; Dannehl, Karen; DeLong, Trent; Du, Xunming;  Elithorp, James;  Ellefsen, David;  Estes, Heather;  Friez, Dorinda;  Goicoechea, Genie;  Henefer, Scott; Hofland, Bonnie; Hyslop, Cindy;  Jones, Dan; Kincaid, Anna;  King, Janice;  Klem, Peter;  Larson, Jay; Laxalt, Kevin;  Licht, Jon; McCarty, Lora; Miller, Kara: Mitchel, Charlene; Moore, Janie;  Mowrey, Karen;  Murphy, Bret;  Myrhow, Mike;  Negrete, Sarah; Newman, John; Nickel, Ed;  Nielsen, Scott;  Puccinelli, Margaret;  Pyatt, Cheryl; Rademacher, Craig; Rosenthal, Jeannie;  Schwandt, Kathy;  Shaw, Joyce;  Siler, Ralph;  Sundseth, Gary; Sutherland, Yvonne;  Sweetwater, Sarah ; Tenney, Glen; Thomson, Star;  Uhlenkott, Linda; Wallace, Squy; Walsh, Laurie;  Walsh, Patricia; Warren, Pat.
Guests: Mike McFarlane, Joy Redfern
I. Call to Order:  Action 

The meeting was called to order at 2.22 p.m. Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum. Six written proxies were recorded.
II. Faculty & Administrative Committee: Information/Action

1.) Fall 2005 Student Evaluation of Course and Instructor – Action 

The committee addressed concerns regarding the accuracy, completeness, timeliness, and inconsistent scoring system of the fall 2005 student evaluations between the regular and on-line classes.  They questioned the fairness of using the student evaluation of faculty in the equation implemented by the VPAA in the individual instructor’s annual review.  


Mike McFarlane replied that aside from the timeliness issue, he was not aware that the evaluations were flawed. Examples of errors were not brought to his office.  Some of the faculty cited skewed responses on their on-line classes or situations where the students either put the wrong course numbers on the evaluation form or neglected to do so, which rendered a very small response to the evaluation.  Sometimes the narrations indicated that the evaluation responses were not for the correct instructor. (This is caused by the student placing the wrong number in the course identification section.)  Garry Heberer has confirmed that skewing and lack of responses were an issue. Some faculty did not receive any evaluation at all for one or more on-line classes.  VPAA McFarlane responded that if the skewing was a universal problem, it should be correctable.  He also informed the senate that if there is only one response to a class evaluation, the instructor should receive that evaluation as long as there are at least three students on the class roster.  


Many of the faculty felt that timeliness is an issue, and the process may still be flawed for the spring semester, which may be adversely reflected in their evaluation from the VPAA.  Many of the faculty felt that receiving their evaluations so late in the following semester did not allow them an opportunity to make changes in the curriculum for the spring semester. 

There was discussion on the percentage of value placed on the student evaluation by the VPAA.  The VPAA acknowledged that these evaluations reflect 25% of the total faculty annual review.  Twenty-five (25%) is the self-evaluation, and the remaining 50% is based on the VPAA’s personal criteria that he will be discussing with the committee.  He is open for suggestions for a tool that would replace the evaluation.

Some faculty believe that the Student Evaluation of Course and Instructor is not always the best indicator of an instructor’s ability to teach.  It is an indicator of popularity and is biased by a student’s attitude regarding subject matter and sometimes the professor.  An honest assessment could be made by class observations from the VPAA, but that is not practical given the other responsibilities Mike has.  A more effective evaluation would come from peers or an impartial observer to measure teaching ability. 

 Mike acknowledged the comments from faculty and explained that he has not changed the system that was in place when he took the position, and it is probably time to redefine the process.  Faculty can redefine.  There was discussion that the VPAA uses the student evaluation in his personal criteria which gives the student evaluations more than the 25% weight in the total annual review; actually closer to 50% of the instructor’s annual evaluation is based on the student’s response to the evaluation. The new Student Evaluation of Course and Instructor  was changed in content and form to give a better evaluation and is essential to class instruction and is a method to inform the administration of faculty performance.  It is also a retention tool.  There was further discussion regarding the VPAA’s consideration of students’ opinions of an instructor’s ability to teach.  If close to half of an annual review is based on student opinion, then it can not be called VPAA consideration of teaching.

The pilot peer evaluation in the English department was successful and will be used this next school year by other departments. Some faculty will be upset if fall 2005 student evaluations are not used.  The Regent Handbook says that student evaluations are a must, not necessarily required by the VPAA to use them in the overall evaluation. It was recommended that any faculty member with concerns over his/her own evaluations, send an email to the Dean Bret Murphy or VPAA Mike McFarlane to consider when they review these evaluations.

  Faculty need a secure environment in which to create new courses and experiment with different teaching styles without being threatened by the student evaluation tool.  Mike responded to this concern by assuring that he would take this into consideration if he found the creation of a new course or a teaching experiment listed on the instructor’s self evaluation form. 

Based on the controversy over the fall 2005 Student Evaluation of Course and Instructor, a motion was made to disregard this evaluation by the VPAA in the annual review of faculty. The evaluations this last semester were very non-standard. The motion to eliminate the fall 2005 Student Evaluation of Course and Instructor from the VPAA consideration of teaching failed (17 yeas, 20 nays, and 10 abstains).  


It was recommended that department administrative assistants type their department evaluations next semester.  It was further recommended that trust be placed with the Dean Murphy and VPAA McFarlane to review individual situations with the evaluations and deal with this situation the best they can.  Dean Murphy said he would take this recommendation and deal with the situation fairly. 


A motion was made to change the system and work with VPAA McFarlane and Dean Murphy on an individual basis in regards to the non-standard evaluation outcomes for fall 2005 in the faculty member’s annual evaluation. The motion passed with four abstaining votes and no opposed.  The VPAA will be meeting with the committee to foster a change in the annual evaluation process.
2.) Adjunct Faculty Evaluation Form – Action 

This form was tabled for now as it will go before the adjunct faculty committee on April 28th, but after review by the Executive Committee, the definition of frequency was questioned.   The Faculty and Administration Evaluation Committee wanted the verbiage changed to “Evaluations are required the 1st semester of instruction and every 5th year or as deemed necessary.”  “Deemed necessary” could be sooner.  Concern is that it may not be advantageous to wait for five years. A point of order was raised that the senate meeting was not an appropriate forum for this discussion and that Department Chairs should decide how often adjunct faculty should be evaluated and establish how they will manage the evaluation process.  Department Chairs was not in favor of the form.

3.) Student Evaluation of Course and Instructor – Information 

The form as presented for use for fall 2005 has been revised by the committee to reflect difference in scoring, elimination of technology questions and combination of some questions.  The content is basically the same and will be sent to the faculty for review before the next senate meeting.

4.) Administrative Faculty Evaluation Form – Information 

The final recommendation to the form was presented and will go before the senate for vote in May. The senate was informed that the Administrative Salary Review Committee will be reinstated. There is a history to the form that was created in 2003, and there is a rationale that is not represented in the final recommended draft.
III. Approval of the Minutes: Action

  The March 10, 2006 minutes were approved with the correction on page 8 Bachelor of Science in Nursing to reflect that “The Chair, VPAA and System Attorney will update…”
IV. Senate Chair Report: Information Only
1)   Tenure was granted to Bonnie Hofland, Margaret Puccinelli, Doug Hogan and Gretchen Skivington at the last Board of Regents meeting.

2)  Mike Myrhow has received the Regents’ Teaching Award for Community College Faculty.

3)   Jay Larson has received the Regents’ Academic Advisor Award for GBC.

4)  Kathy Robbins has been named the Regents’ Scholar from GBC – Winnemucca.

5)  The Board of Regents passed an item that says that non-degree students will be limited to eight credits per semester.  A question was raised if the BOR separated the non-degree from undecided or undeclared students.  Chair Uhlenkott will report back with that information.
6)  The amendment proposed by UNR to establish actions to be taken when faculty request a peer evaluation was passed

7)  A plan to fund athletic waivers at CCSN and WNCC was passed.

8)  CCSN will be offering nine full degree (AA) programs online within the next 36 months.

9)  Danny Gonzales was advised that acquisition of Nye County will not trigger an accreditation visit.
10) The hospital at Pahrump will need fifty CNAs, LPNs, and RNs.  They will also need more trained paramedics because of the high accident rate on Highway 160 leading into Las Vegas.  They have an average of three accidents per day on that stretch of road.
V. Committee Reports

Academic Standards – Information/Action



The action item is postponed.  The motion to award non-tradition P.O.S.T. certification 
was approved by a majority (40 yeas, 1 nay) electronic vote on March 15.

Adjunct Faculty—No Report

Assessment – No Report

Budget and Facilities – Information Only



A request was made from the committee to department chairs to identify the number of 
offices needed by their department currently and in the future so the committee can make an 
accurate assessment as they are planning to group faculty within departments in the same area.

Bylaws – Information Only



The committee on shared governance met again and is reviewing the mission of the 
college and how that will relate to all the different entities of the college.  Discussions continue to 
be ongoing and thought provoking.  The committee will meet in two weeks, and all interested 
parties are invited to join the committee.

Compensation and Benefits – Action


The final draft of Guidelines for determining “plus” days on faculty contracts was 
presented for approval.  The motion to accept this draft passed with 2 opposing votes.

Curriculum and Articulation – Action/Information


1) The following courses were approved unanimously by 35 responding senators on 

March 16, 2006 by electronic vote:
	Course #
	Course Name
	Credits

	EDU 450
	Secondary Education Capstone Seminar
	3.0

	EDU 451
	Supervised Internship – Secondary Education
	14.0

	ENG 411B
	Principles of Modern Grammar
	3.0

	ENG 418A
	Advanced English-Reading Strategies
	3.0

	GRC 101
	Introduction to Graphic Communications
	3.0

	NURS 440
	Nursing Leadership in the 21st Century
	3.0

	RAD 090
	Exploration of Radiology
	0.5

	THTR 306
	Advanced Acting
	3.0




2) The committee wishes to expand the general education courses on the grid to allow 
for more flexibility for the students.  A motion was made to raise the limit to three general 
education courses per discipline. The motion passed unanimously


3) The system-wide Common Course Numbering Committee commended our 


Curriculum and Articulation Committee for getting so many classes through this year.


Department Chairs – Information Only



1)  Mike McFarlane attended the last meeting to discuss the adjunct faculty evaluation 
process.  The committee has concerns regarding the workload problem this presents for some
department chairs with a high number of adjuncts in their departments.  He also talked about the 

2006-2007 strategic planning priorities for Academic Affairs.  The committee feels it is hard to 
follow and should be redone. He also discussed substantive change in academic courses and 
programs.  The VPAA also addressed sharing the pain in redistributing some of the lab fees to 
cover the cost of hiring lab aides, teaching assistants, tutors, and facilitators. Departments should 
be aware that their budgets may be impacted in the future.


2) Pat Warren presented brief information on summer school at the meeting.



3) Branch campus directors and department chairs discussed differences and changes in 
their responsibilities.

Distance Education – Information Only



1) Next month the committee wants the senate to vote on the committee mission 
statement:




“The mission of the Great Basin College Distance Education program is to 



provide the highest quality education and service to our students without regard 



to place, time or method of delivery.”



Please contact any committee member with recommendations via email before the next 
meeting.



2) Decisions regarding the online management system will have to be made in the near 

future.

I.C.E. – Information Only



1) The committee met on April 13 and reviewed the accomplishments made in spring 
2006. There has been a broad based response to the programs from faculty, students, and the 
Elko community.  Information will be distributing a report once all data is collected.  


2) Jeannie Rosenthal gave an overview of the Nevada Arts Council and the Nevada 
Humanities Grant proposals that the committee presented for 2007. 


3) Carrie Bruno reviewed the activities for Earth Day and the bike ride.  I.C.E. would like 
to have a bulletin board or kiosk centrally located on the campus where information on 
activities can be secured.  This suggestion comes in conjunction with Earth Day and saving some 
trees by posting information either by the clock tower or close to Café X rather than having 
posters all over the campus.



4) Karen Dannehl spoke to Danny Gonzales about the Smithsonian traveling exhibit of 
the Navajo Code Talkers.  Local sponsorship will be needed to bring the exhibit here.


5) Some I.C.E. programs were delivered interactively to Winnemucca and Ely. The 
Nevada 
Humanities underwrote presenter fees for presentations in Ely, Winnemucca and Elko for 
“Black History Month.”


6) The committee wanted to thank the faculty for supporting the programs and bringing 
students by way of class activity or extra credit incentives for attending.  Some classes read a 
passage from the work of a Black American author in response to “Black History Month.”


7) I.C.E. will celebrate a very successful first years.  Date, time, and location will be 
announced.


Library—Information Only


The main reason a meeting was held on March 16 with Danny Gonzales was to discuss 
what was necessary for the Nye County Substantive Change document. The committee also 
discussed the effect the acquisition of the Pahrump Valley Campus will have on the library 
budget because data base costs are dependent on FTE.  The written minutes of that meeting 
were distributed.

Personnel – Information Only



The committee was informed that the first round of Pahrump permanent hires would be 
for English and science positions, and the rest of the budget will be for adjuncts. Hiring 
committees are being formed immediately.


Student Relations – Information Only



1) The President’s Award Ceremony will be held on Thursday, May 4th from 3:30 to 5:00 
with a reception to follow. Some faculty were disappointed that the venue was changed from 
Friday, May 5th as they have classes and will not be able to attend.


2)  Student nomination forms were sent to department chairs for the 2005-2006 
Outstanding Student Nominations and were due back by April 10.  The committee will send 
it out again to GBC faculty in hopes of getting a nominee from every department.
VI. Four-Year Committee Reports:


Bachelor of Applied Science – No report.

Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies 


1) Kathy Schwandt was a special guest visitor at the last meeting.  She gave an update on 
the courses she was developing for the BAS program.  The committee would like to factor some 
of them in to the BAIPS program and hope that she will develop additional classes for them. 


2) The committee has collected a list of outstanding students for recognition and 
continues to attract several more students to the program.

Bachelor of Science in Nursing 



1) The ADN program has received 58 applications, 53 of which were completed.  In a 
preliminary review, approximately 26-30 meet minimum admission requirements.


2) There are nine BSN applications with another one coming from Pahrump.



3) The VPAA and the Department are looking at changing the name of the Department of 
from “Department of Nursing” to “Department of Health Sciences” given the addition of the Rad 
Tech Program, the expansion of the CNA Program and the involvement of nursing in the EMT 

Program.  Future reorganization would include the assignment of the ADN and BSN programs to 
two separate individuals rather than one.


4) There will be a meeting with the Nursing Advisory Board May 4th.


5) Two BSN students from the program’s first group were recently selected for key 
nursing positions at the NNRH; one will be the Meds-Surg-Peds and ICU Director, and the other, 
the Educational Co-Coordinator.  There will be some media coverage on this.  They both said they 
went for these positions because they felt professionally more qualified as a result of being in the 
BSN program.


6) Ben Parks, first-year ADN student, and Annette Malotte, a student from the first group 
of BSN students, were each selected by the faculty to receive a $1,500.00 scholarship given by the 
Nevada Hospital Association and the Northern Nevada Nursing Association.  There will be a 
banquet in May in Reno that honors nurses of achievement throughout northern 
Nevada. Four of 
the faculty will attend with the scholarship recipients. 



7) A BSN student and an Associates Degree student have been selected for Outstanding 
Student for the President’s Award Ceremony.



8) Plans are underway for the 2006 Pinning Ceremony to be will be held May 19th, 
before graduation, at 10:00 a.m. in the GBC Theater.


Bachelor of Social Work – No report

Elementary and Secondary Education – No Report
VII. Career & Technical Education


1) Due to the price of gold, there is a greater opportunity for training.  Bret Murphy has 
scheduled classes to accommodate mine shift schedules where a student can come in for one class 
three days a month until the class is complete and continue to the next level of a class, once the 
first is completed.  In the fall, there were 19 classes offered that filled and in the spring 41 classes, 
with a capacity of ten or more students was offered and Bret expects to have 95% of these classes 
filled. Diesel, Industrial Plant Mechanics, Welding, COT classes are offered under this schedule. 
There is a huge clientele that may be interested in other college classes if offered by the other 
departments.  Bret explained the schedule composition.  He will send out the file to those 
interested.  It is a non-traditional way of teaching, but it has been working.  The Winnemucca 
Campus classes are also filling using this concept.



2) GBC has entered into an agreement with Cashman Equipment to send Dale Bolinder to 
a Caterpillar school for a week at their expense.  Upon return, Dale will teach for Cashman for 
four weeks, but all classes taught will be for credit at Great Basin College.



3) The mines are working with the department for equipment use and professional 
development training for the faculty.


4) The sky’s the limit for MTC Scholarships this year. At least forty scholarships are 
available; some students will also be supplied with tools the first day they sign up for class. 
Graduates from the class of 2006 will be getting sign-on bonuses ranging from $2,000 to $4,000 
before they leave the program.


5) There are other agreements that are being negotiated that will really be a boost for the 
technical education at Great Basin College.


6) The recruiting DVD, funded through Perkins, needs refinement, but 200 copies are 
available.



7) The Fire Science Associate Degree will be available with two emphasis areas: 
Industrial Firefighter and Wildland Firefighter.  GBC is working with the Fire Science Academy 
to build an Associates degree as currently FSA does not offer any classes for credit.  Graduates 
will be able to step into a BAS program at GBC.  Approval is expected in June.


8) The Business Program review did very well.  The CTE program review is scheduled 
for May 25th.

VIII. Unfinished Business: Action 


A motion was made to retain Linda Uhlenkott t as Faculty Senate Chair for 2006-2007. The motion passed unanimously. 
IX. New Business: Information Only


1) Nominations for Vice-Chair and Secretary are open.  The Vice-chair will take over 
at the next senate meeting. The secretary assumes office in the fall. Chair Uhlenkott requested that 
the faculty email their nominations to her as there were no immediate nominations offered.


2) Chair Uhlenkott announced that she will serve as Chair of Chairs for the next 
academic year.



3) Craig Rademacher was introduced to the faculty.  He will be working with instructors 
with distance education and interactive video.

X. Informational Items:  Information Only


The CTE department agreed to host the May meeting

XI. Adjournment: Action


The meeting was adjourned at 3:58 p.m.
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